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	Proposal  

	Continued use of the first floor rear studio flat (Flat 1) as a selfcontained dwelling (Class C3).

	Assessment

	The application relates to a 3-storey mid-terrace property on the south side of Mill Lane in Kilburn and forms part of shopping parade. The adjoining properties generally have retail uses on their ground floor levels and residential use on the upper floor levels.  

The property in question is a small studio flat at first floor rear known as flat 1.

The application seeks to demonstrate that the first floor rear studio flat has existed for a period of 4 years or more such that the continued use would not require planning permission. 
The applicant is required to demonstrate, on balance of probability that the existing residential unit has existed for a period of 4 or more years. 

Applicant’s Evidence 

The applicant has submitted the following information in support of the application:

· Valuation reports- 2015 and 2020

· Tenancy agreements for Flat 1 studio- 2009, 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013, 2017

· Statutory declaration by applicant
Council’s Evidence 

There is no relevant planning history or enforcement action on the subject site. 
Voa.goc.uk confirmed that the liability for Council Tax first floor rear flat commenced in April 2016. It has been in payment continuously since then.
Assessment 

The Secretary of State has advised local planning authorities that the burden of proof in applications for a Certificate of Lawfulness is firmly with the applicant (DOE Circular 10/97, Enforcing Planning Control: Legislative Provisions and Procedural Requirements, Annex 8, para 8.12). The relevant test is the “balance of probability”, and authorities are advised that if they have no evidence of their own to contradict or undermine the applicant’s version of events, there is no good reason to refuse the application provided the applicant’s evidence is sufficiently precise and unambiguous to justify the grant of a certificate. The planning merits of the use are not relevant to the consideration of an application for a certificate of lawfulness; purely legal issues are involved in determining an application. 

The Council does not have any evidence to contradict or undermine the applicant’s version of events.

The information provided by the applicant is deemed to be sufficiently precise and unambiguous to demonstrate that ‘on the balance of probability’ the first floor rear studio unit has existed in residential use as a selfcontained dwelling for a period of more than 4 years as required under the Act. Furthermore, the Council’s evidence does not contradict or undermine the applicant’s version of events.

Recommendation: Approve



